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BOISE, ID 83705

OFFICIAL MINUTES





Draft
	


A meeting of the Idaho Emergency Communications Commission (ECC) was held on January 5, 2012, at Gowen Field, Joint Conference Room, Bldg 600, Boise, ID.  Vice-Chairman Rich Wills called the meeting to order at 9:33 a.m.  A quorum was present.
Members Present:
· Rich Wills, State Representative, Commission Vice-Chairman

· Lan Smith, Idaho Association of Counties

· Teresa Baker, Ada County Prosecutor’s Office
· Clint Berry, Wireline, Boise

· Bill Gardiner, Captain, Idaho State Police

· Michelle Carreras, Idaho Bureau of Emergency Medical Services, Commission Treasurer
· Troy Hagen, Ada County Paramedics

· Jim Lemm, J&R Electronics, INC., Coeur d’Alene

· Scot Haug, Post Falls Police Chief

· Martin Knoelk, Idaho Fire Chiefs Association

· Chris Smith, Idaho Sheriffs Association

· Bill Shawver, Military Division

· Andy Snook, Deputy Attorney General and Ex-Officio Member
Members Absent:
· Garret Nancolas, Mayor, City of Caldwell, Commission Chairman

Others Present:
· Eddie Goldsmith, E9-1-1 Program Coordinator
· Jodi McCrosky, CenturyLink
· Ed Engels, Intrado

· Carmen Boeger, Nampa PD

· Erin Hidalgo, Bingham Co SO

· Greg Warner

· Lorraine Elfering, Canyon Co SO

· Susan Hardy, CenturyLink

· Gene Ramsey, Blaine Co. Sheriff

· Tom Bowman, Blaine County Commissioner

· Beth English, Blaine Co. Emergency Communications

· Todd Herrera, Canyon County SO

· Nathan Reed, ECC Administrative Assistant

Approve Minutes of November 17, 2011
Vice-Chair Wills asked for a review of the November 17, 2011 Minutes.

MOTION:  Commissioner Lan Smith moved, Commissioner Baker seconded, that the Commission approve the Minutes of the November 17, 2011, Idaho Emergency Communications Commission meeting. The motion passed.
Financial Report

Commissioner Carreras presented the following financial report:

Cash in Bank:  $4,503,254
1% Revenue Earned:  $34,885.17
Grant Revenue Earned:  $414,212.66
Operating Expenses:  $23,680
Year-to-Date Revenue:  $449,097.83
Commissioner Carreras reported that Clearwater County contributed to the fund in November and December.

Commissioner Carreras asked that the financial report be accepted.

MOTION:  Commissioner Gardiner moved, Gen. Shawver seconded, that the Commission approve the Financial Report.  The motion passed.
E9-1-1 Program Coordinator Report
Eddie Goldsmith reported that he attended a Senior Staff Meeting on November 15; Canyon County mediation on December 8; Blaine County mediation on December 13; and attended a meeting with the Public Utilities Commission on December 19.
Mr. Goldsmith conducted a grant monitoring and audit of Adams County and met with Fort Hall on December 20.  Adams County’s record keeping was very lacking, and Mr. Goldsmith assisted in cleaning up the records.

Vice Chair Wills asked if the Commission was making it clear to the counties what the money can be used for.

Mr. Goldsmith responded that the Commission is making it clear, but since Adams County has been collecting fees, they have been paying for things and have never been approached with anybody looking into it.  Now that these issues have been brought to their attention, it will be corrected.

Commissioner Lan Smith commented that he appreciates Mr. Goldsmith’s report on the issue because it has always been a concern.  This needs to be followed up through the IAC and Commissioners and Clerks Meeting in June.  It needs to be put on the agenda and specifically talked about.
Vice Chair Wills recommended that Commissioner Lan Smith and Commissioner Baker work with the IAC to help resolve these types of issues.

Commissioner Hagen asked when Adams County’s next audit is.

Mr. Goldsmith answered that it will be scheduled within the next two weeks.

Legislative Committee Report
Commissioner Baker reported that when the Annual Report to the Legislature is scheduled, she will be attending with the Commission Chair and Mr. Goldsmith, and invited all Commissioners to attend.

Plaque Presentation

Commissioner Gardiner presented a plaque to Greg Warner, a founding member of the PSAP Committee, who is leaving the Committee, and thanked him for his service.

Mr. Warner thanked the Commission and the PSAP Committee.
PSAP Standard Committee Report
Commissioner Gardiner reported that the PSAP Committee is now in the first quarter of their 2012 training, which will be TDD training, starting in Jerome on January 16-17.  This training will finish in the middle of March.
Planning has begun for the second quarter training on de-escalation.  This training will run April through June.  These are free trainings and are POST credited.

The committee is looking for someone from Region 2 (Lewiston/Latah County) to replace the position that was vacated by Mr. Warner.  A letter has gone out asking for nominations.

The Committee has finished the POST curriculum on call classification and fire dispatching.

The Committee is currently working on a mapping course that POST has asked the PSAP Committee to review.

The Dispatch Seminar will be held on October 16-17.  This Seminar will be free of charge, and will provide POST credit for advanced certifications.  There will be approximately 12 different classes.

The Committee’s next meeting will be February 29.
FY2010 Grant Extension Request
Mr. Goldsmith reported that the FY2010 Grant Fund has $72,835.06.  The FY2011 Grant Fund has $678,192.59.  The Commission has paid out $993,112.97.  The FY2012 Grant Fund has $531,356.72, and nothing has been paid out yet.
MOTION:  Commissioner Berry moved, Commissioner Chris Smith seconded, that the Commission accept the grant report.  The motion passed.

Mr. Goldsmith reported that in the FY2010 grant cycle, the Commission broke out the equipment and the second year 80% funding into two different categories.  It was later discovered that this was not the way it should be done; they should be grouped together.
The reason that the FY2010 Grant Fund has $72,835.06 left in it is that the 80% reoccurring costs for Camas County was not loaded into the system.  It was not caught until the audit was done.  Their amount has not been paid out or requested.

The second issue is with Boise County.  It has purposefully not been paid out because of the situation that was in Boise County.  The second simulation on their EMSAG has been done, and will go live within the next two months.

Camas County is owed $16,125.40, and Boise County is owed $17,801.95.  Mr. Goldsmith asked for an extension until the end of February to pay these out.  This will close out the FY2010 Grant Fund, leaving the Commission with a remaining balance of $38,907.71 which will be returned to the grant fund for the next cycle.  Mr. Goldsmith emphasized that this was neither Camas County’s nor Boise County’s fault.

MOTION:  Commissioner Hagen moved, Commission Berry seconded, that the Commission extend the FY2010 Grant closeout to February 29.  The motion passed.
FY2012 Annual Report
Mr. Goldsmith reported that he has received all of the input for the Annual Report.  A final draft of the Annual Report was presented to the Commission.
Commissioner Baker commented that Commissioner Berry has put together a statement about the State Plan that would be good to include in the report.

Mr. Goldsmith commented that he needs to get the report to the printer in the next two weeks.

New Business
Future Meetings:
March 1, 2012 – Gowen Field

May 3, 2012 – McCall, ID
Open Comment Period
Commissioner Haug asked where the Commission was on the issue of legal representation.
Commissioner Baker suggested that the issue be a topic for discussion during Executive Closed Session.

Commissioner Chris Smith commented that some counties are using 9-1-1 funds for different purposes than other counties.  The interpretation of what the funds can be spent on is not as consistent as it should be.  Commissioner Chris Smith asked if working on this issue would involve a rule change, or a legislative change.

Commissioner Baker answered that the Commission probably doesn’t want to make a legislative change in answer to the issue.  Guidelines would probably be helpful for counties.

Vice Chair Wills suggested that the Commission form a committee to draft an outline for guidelines on what 9-1-1 funds should be spent on.

Six Commissioners volunteered to form a committee:  Commissioner Lan Smith, Commissioner Chris Smith, Commissioner Haug, Commissioner Baker, Commissioner Lemm, Gen. Shawver, and Mr. Goldsmith.

MOTION:  Commissioner Chris Smith moved, Commissioner Berry seconded, that the Commission move forward with creating a committee with an open enrollment, with six Commission members to start the committee, to look into drafting an outline for guidelines on what 9-1-1 funds should be spent on.  The motion passed.

Mr. Goldsmith introduced Ed Engels from Intrado to the Commission.

MOTION:  Commissioner Hagen moved that the Commission break for 10 minutes.

The Commission took a break at 10:30 a.m.

Executive Closed Session in Accordance with Idaho Code § 67-2345(1)(f)
The Commission entered back into meeting at 10:41 a.m.

MOTION:  Commissioner Hagen moved, Commissioner Carreras seconded that the Commission enter Executive Closed Session in accordance with Idaho Code § 67-2345(1)(f).

There was a roll call vote:

Vice Chair Wills – Yes

Commissioner Lan Smith – Yes

Commissioner Baker – Yes

Commissioner Berry – Yes

Commissioner Gardiner – Yes

Commissioner Carreras – Yes

Commissioner Hagen – Yes

Commissioner Lemm – Yes

Commissioner Haug – Yes

Commissioner Knoelk – Yes

Commissioner Chris Smith – Yes

Gen. Shawver – Yes

The motion passed will all present Commissioners voting yes, and the Commission entered Executive Closed Session.

The Commission entered back into open meeting at 11:20 a.m.

MOTION:  Commissioner Berry moved, Commissioner Baker seconded, that the Commission direct Chairman Nancolas and Gen. Shawver, and any other interested Commissioners, to meet with Steve Olsen from the Attorney General’s Office to discuss the roll and involvement of a Deputy Attorney General with the Commission.  The motion passed.

MOTION:  Commissioner Baker moved, Commissioner Berry seconded, that the Commission write a brief to the Supreme Court regarding the appeal of TracFone and the Public Utilities decision.  The motion passed.

The Commission broke for Lunch at 11:30 a.m.

Mediation Discussion

The Commission entered back into meeting at 1:32 p.m.
Commissioner Chris Smith excused himself from the mediation discussion.

Vice Chair Wills commented that having heard from Canyon County and Blaine County, the Commission should set some parameters on what it is that the Commission is mediating on, and attempting to accomplish.

Commissioner Gardiner asked for audience introductions.

Commissioner Baker looked over the decision the Commission made on the Twin Falls case, and suggested using it as the foundation for the parameters for the Commission’s recommendations in both cases.

Vice Chair Wills agreed that it is a good foundation.

Commissioner Berry commented that some things to keep in mind that the Commission doesn’t have to limit itself to a single recommendation.  There can be multiple recommendations.  The Commission needs to encourage all parties to work together to form a memorandum of understanding, joint powers agreement, or whatever works for their entity that clearly lays out who does what.

Vice Chair Wills suggested recommending that the interested parties form some kind of governance board.

Commissioner Lan Smith commented that all governing bodies need to contribute.

Gen. Shawver commented that he is a proponent of an MOU and a recommendation that all parties benefit from services rendered.

Commissioner Berry moved that recommendation #1 from the Commission be that it directs both counties to form a governance board that will oversee the operation and funding of a consolidated operation center.

The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lan Smith.

Commissioner Hagen had an issue with the word “oversee.”

Commissioner Berry made a substitute motion:  That the Commission adopt recommendations #3 and #4 from the SIRCOMM decision, and incorporate those recommendations into a single recommendation for Blaine County and Canyon County.

The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hagen.

Commissioner Berry withdrew and reworded his motion.
MOTION:  Commissioner Berry moved, Commissioner Hagen seconded, that the Commission make recommendation #1 that the Commission believes that it is not appropriate for stakeholders to participate in a joint system without written documentation in a form appropriate to the governmental entity.  Written documentation helps clearly set the parties rights and obligations, and a written document will foster better relationships.  Further, that the amount of payment and the formula used to calculate such payment amount, the process for making any changes to the formula, and a process by which the counties obtain input from the cities with regard to the overall budget and other PSAP related governance issues benefit from written documentation.  The motion passed.
The Commission took a 10 minute break at 2:43 p.m.

The Commission entered back into meeting at 2:52 p.m.

MOTION:  Commissioner Lan Smith moved, Commissioner Haug seconded, that the Commission make recommendation #2 similar to recommendation #1 of the SIRCOMM decision.  Each entity served by a dispatch center should contribute to their population proportionately to the use, and according to an agreed upon formula.  The motion passed.

Commissioner Hagen suggested that the Commission put out a recommendation that there be a time limit on negotiations between the stakeholders.
Commissioner Hagen moved that the Commission have a recommendation that negotiations on the funding formula be adopted by the governance board and the county commissioners by 60 days prior to setting the budget.

Commissioner Berry seconded the motion.

Commissioner Hagen restated his motion.

MOTION:  Commissioner Hagen moved, Commissioner Berry seconded, that the Commission make recommendation #3 that the stakeholders establish a timeline for negotiations and submittal to adoption for budget considerations, and that the Commission allow at least 60 day for negotiations with the final deadline for approval by June 1 of each fiscal year.  The motion passed.

Commissioner Baker moved that the Commission adopt recommendation #2 from the SIRCOMM case.

Gen. Shawver seconded the motion.

Commissioner Carreras read recommendation #2:  The formula should be based on population, not call volume.  The Commission believes that call volume is not an appropriate method of determining amounts owed.  Call volume and characteristics are too difficult to categorize. A formula based on call volume could discourage use of the system because of concerns about being charged for a call that should not, strictly speaking, be ascribed to the caller or its city.  For example:  mutual aid calls.  Counties recognize that the accuracy of the call volume approach was no indisputable, and could not clearly state that the cities were not charged for mutual aid requests.  The basic functions of a consolidated 9-1-1 system require funding regardless of the number of calls.  The Commission believes that all citizens in the county benefit from and that there is value in consolidated dispatch.  The Commission believes that it is fair and appropriate for all county residents to pay their fair share.  The formula should be based on the direct benefits received by the population.  A formula based on the number of people served in the county is appropriate.
Commissioner Lan Smith disagreed with the recommendation.  It does not address the service level that a citizen or community is getting.

Gen. Shawver commented that it is beyond the Commission’s responsibility to create a specific formula or data point, and felt that the motion allows for local modification.

Commissioner Baker withdrew her motion.

MOTION:  Commissioner Baker moved, Gen. Shawver seconded, that the Commission make recommendation #4 that the formula should consider population base, call volume, level of service, residences, or any other data driven examples.  A formula should not discourage use of the system.  A formula should be transparent and data driven.  The motion passed.

Commissioner Lan Smith commented that he will share Gem County’s formula as an example.

Commissioner Baker commented that the Commission will probably need to set up a conference call to vote on the draft of recommendations, probably on January 20.
Adjournment
MOTION:  Commissioner Berry moved that the meeting adjourn.
The meeting adjourned at 3:52 p.m.
____________________________________________

Rich Wills
State Representative, Commission Vice-Chairman
____________________________________________

Nathan Reed

Administrative Assistant
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